CITY OF ELSBERRY

REGULAR SESSION 

APRIL 10, 2018
ELSBERRY CITY HALL

The Board of Aldermen of the City of Elsberry met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:30 pm.  Mayor Steve Wilch presided over the meeting.  Present were Alderman Rockwell, Alderman Short, Alderman Harper, Alderman Hartley, Alderman Kindred, City Collector Katie Harper and City Treasurer Tammy Sharpe.  Also present were Brian Hemmer of Alliance Water Resources, City Attorney Rob Guinness, Police Chief Brian Jeffries and Brian Marten from MECO Engineering.  
Alderman DeMoulin was absent due to illness. 
Mayor Wilch called the meeting to order and led in the pledge to the flag.  Roll call deemed a quorum present.
AGENDA AMENDMENTS

Mayor Wilch announced to add the 1st agenda amendment as follows:

· Election Results

Motion was made to amend the agenda by Alderman Hartley, seconded by 

Alderman Short.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Mayor Wilch announced to add the 2nd agenda amendment as follows:

· Reading of Unpaid Bills

Motion was made to amend the agenda by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Rockwell.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

PRIOR MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL

Motion was made to approve meeting minutes from March 2018 by Alderman Rockwell, seconded by Alderman Short.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

READING OF UNPAID BILLS                                                                               Motion was made to approve the unpaid bills by Alderman Hartley, seconded by Alderman Harper. 

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried 

CERTIFIED ELECTION RESULTS

City Clerk Sue Hogarth announced the certified election results from the Lincoln County Clerk’s office that she received Tuesday morning 4/10/18 as follows:


Mayor


Steve Wilch

2 year term


City Collector

Katie Harper

2 year term


Ward 1 Alderman
Charlie DeMoulin
1 year term


Ward 1 Alderman
Terrie Harper 

2 year term


Ward 2 Alderman
Matt Hartley

2 year term


Ward 3 Alderman
Bob Kindred

1 year term


Ward 3 Alderman 
Write in Candidate
2 year term





Terri Davis – received 4 votes – Congratulations Terri!




Bill Boswell – received 3 votes





Valerie Weeks – received 1 vote





Brent Rockwell – received 1 vote





Amy Harris – received 1 vote





Thomas Wehmeyer - received 1 vote 



City Clerk Sue Hogarth brought all the newly elected officials to the front of the board room and recited the Oath of Office and had each person sign their Oath of Office certificate.


Former alderman Rockwell was thanked for his service and received applause.  

AGENDA AMENDMENTS

Another amendment was made to the agenda by Mayor Wilch to add the appointment of City Treasurer. Motion was made to amend the agenda by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

CITY APPOINTMENTS

City Clerk

Motion was made to appoint Sue Hogarth as City Clerk by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Harper.


 AYES – All in Favor   NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

City Attorney

Motion was made to appoint Robert Guinness as City Attorney by Alderman Kindred,      seconded by Alderman Hartley.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Police Chief

Motion was made to appoint Chief Brian Jeffries as Police Chief by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Kindred

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

City Treasurer

Motion was made to appoint Tammy Sharpe as City Treasurer by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Hartley.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

PROJECT UPDATES
There was no project update from Chad at Boonslick Regional Planning Commission.
MECO Engineering Update from Brian Marten – Wastewater project is done for the collection system and he is working on preliminary numbers for a rate for the City of Elsberry for the regionalization project.  He is currently analyzing our water flow using flow monitors and hour meter readings from the lift stations and correlating those with rainwater data and using this to figure pumping quantities & horsepower to White Fences to determine electric costs.  Alderman Hartley asked if these flow monitors could be a secondary way to measure how many leaks we have as well.   The flow monitors can show how water usage fluctuates with rainfall and Brian will share all these numbers when he has them finalized.  Alderman Hartley asked where all the I & I is coming from and Brian Hemmer from Alliance stated that we are still waiting on video footage but some of the problem is from the old clay sewer mains that are breaking and the brick manholes.  Brian stated that the next  regionalization meeting is Thursday, April 19th.      

AGENDA AMENDMENT
Another amendment was made to the agenda by Mayor Wilch to add the appointment of Mayor Pro Temp.  Motion was made to amend the agenda by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Hartley.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Alderman Kindred nominated Alderman Short as Mayor Pro Temp, seconded by Alderman Hartley. 

AYES – Alderman Kindred, Alderman Hartley, Alderman Davis, Alderman Harper 
  ABSTAIN – Alderman Short

ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Update on Police Academy Agreement – City Attorney Guinness
The police academy agreement has been signed and the money has been paid so it is closed out.  
Update on LED Lighting Bids for Library, City Hall & Water Plant – Mayor Wilch

The lighting bid notice ended on Tuesday 4/10/18 and we only received 1 bid from Henebry Lighting.  The bid amounts are as follows:


Library (2 bids) – For the first bid, some fixtures have (4) bulbs and you could light the library with only (2) bulbs which is called “Delamping” and this would cost $4,473 which includes labor and materials.  The second bid is to put all the bulbs in correctly for optimum lighting as they recommend and that would cost $5,919 which includes labor and materials.  Alderman Hartley asked if the Ameren rebates covered some of those costs and Mayor Wilch explained that the rebates were already taken into account and these bids would be the City’s total project cost for the library.  The labor rates had to be adjusted to account for prevailing wage.  Alderman Harper stated that lighting is really needed in the library.  Alderman Hartley asked about the long term savings which would pay for itself in 2-3 years.  We would save about $9,000 in electric costs over 10 years. 

Motion was made by Alderman Hartley to accept the $5,919 bid for the library, seconded by Alderman Harper.  


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Water Plant - lighting bid came in at $3,044 which includes inside & outside lighting.  Motion was made by Alderman Harper to approve this bid, seconded by Alderman Kindred.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

City Hall - lighting bid came in at $2,159 and we are going to use only (2) bulbs instead of (4) for City Hall.  Motion was made by Alderman Short to approve this bid, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
911 Ballot Issue – City Attorney Guinness

City Attorney Guinness drafted a letter to the County Commission that the Board of Aldermen declined to participate in the marketing campaign for the 911 ballot tax initiative and that, in his opinion, this would be in violation of state statute to use the money to advocate for a tax initiative.   He had received no response to the letter but Captain Mike Pirtle from the Lincoln County Sheriff’s Department and the Director of 911 Central Dispatch was present to respond to the letter in person.   Captain Pirtle asked the mayor and board of aldermen to reconsider their position on this issue and stated that the marketing campaign is to educate the public on the issues facing 911 and it is not illegal.  It is detrimental that all the municipalities participate in this initiative which will take the costs for 911 dispatch services away from the municipalities and it will become its own separate political subdivision paid with sales tax dollars.   

City Attorney Guinness stated that his issue with the agreement was with the use of the word “marketing” which is an advocacy word and the agreement said nothing about “education”.  Captain Pirtle stated that the money for the marketing campaign would be used for the education of the 911 tax and that the county attorney was the person who had drafted the letter.  City Attorney Guinness stated that the letter needs to be re-worded.  Captain Pirtle stated that all other municipalities & fire departments in Lincoln County have agreed to participate and some have already paid for the marketing campaign including the Elsberry Fire Department and they will need 100% participation from all involved municipalities to launch the marketing campaign and put the issue on the ballot.  The City of Elsberry is the only entity that has declined to participate.        
Alderman Kindred asked if the wording can be changed on the agreement and Captain Pirtle said he would ask the commissioner.  A separate political action committee would be set up and paid by fundraising & private donations to support the “Vote Yes” campaign to support the tax.  The marketing campaign agreement is just to educate the public on the 911 tax ballot issue.  Alderman Hartley asked if making 911 its own separate entity would eliminate the payment each quarter from the city and Captain Pirtle stated that this tax should generate enough money that there would be no need for user fees anymore from the municipalities.  
Alderman Kindred asked about the cell phone bill that is being proposed at the state level to tax cell phones for 911 usage.  Captain Pirtle explained that the current bill is not a statewide tax but would give counties the ability to tax cell phones at the county level.  This tax would be capped at $1.00 per device plus there is an option to apply for a 50 cent credit per device. If approved, this would generate approximately $30,000 with the 30,000 adults with cell phones in Lincoln County or $385,000-$430,000 per year.  The current land line tax generates over $500,000 so we would be losing revenue with the cell phone tax bill since you can only use one or the other to generate the revenue according to state statute.  The cell phone tax would not generate enough to sustain a separate 911 entity so that is why they are moving forward with this marketing campaign to launch the sales tax initiative for the April 2019 ballot.   
Alderman Short asked who was in charge of the 911 marketing campaign program.     Chief Antonacci, who was also present at the board meeting, stood up and addressed the board as the chair of the 911 advisory task committee made up of 7 members which includes 4 first responders and 3 private citizens.  This 911 advisory committee has been working hard over the past 2 years to find a way to create and fund a separate 911 entity to offset the increasing costs of 911 services & dispatch that the municipalities have to pay for each year.  The revenue from this 911 ballot tax should raise $3 million which will pay for the $1.3 million budget in 911 user fees plus provide $1.7 million in additional revenue to pay for new & upgraded towers, infrastructure and equipment for 911 services.  The 911 commission hopes that this will also allow for better wages for the employees and end their turnover problems.  Alderman Short stated that the board would be in favor of supporting this program but the agreement for the marketing campaign needs to be re-worded since there is a big difference between “marketing” and “education”.   City Attorney Guinness asked who was in control of the funds and Captain Pirtle stated that the county commission will be in control of the funds for this 911 separate entity.  
Alderman Kindred asked who would be carrying out the marketing campaign.  Captain Pirtle stated that a RFQ was issued and a marketing firm called ESM Marketing who specializes in political initiatives has been recommended for the marketing campaign which will be presented to the commission.  

Mayor Wilch asked the board how they would like to proceed.  Alderman Hartley and Alderman Harper agreed that the verbiage would need to change before they would be in favor of approval.  City Attorney Guinness asked to see a copy of the RFQ if it is available.  Alderman Short made a motion to table the discussion until it is determined if the verbiage can be changed on the agreement, seconded by Alderman Harper.


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Alderman Kindred asked when a decision on the agreement would need to be made and Captain Pirtle stated that the deadline for the resolutions and money due is May 15th  so there is time to add this to the ballot deadline on May 29th.  City Clerk Sue Hogarth provided her contact information to Captain Pirtle to follow up on the RFQ and request for verbiage change on the marketing agreement.  
“BIG TRUCK NIGHT” at 1st Baptist Church  – Insurance Liability – Mayor Wilch 

We heard back from our insurance company on liability for this event.  They recommended that we don’t allow any climbing on the equipment and that there should be people to supervise during the event.  Alderman Short asked if Alliance would have their employees at the event for supervision and Brian Hemmer from Alliance said he would have supervisory staff available if the board approved participation.  After discussion with the aldermen, it was agreed that there would be a street sweeper, mini-excavator and police vehicle available.  A motion was made by Alderman Hartley to approve these vehicles with supervision by Alliance employees, seconded by Alderman Hartley.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Update / Survey Request from Cemetery Committee Meeting - City Attorney Guinness
The city cemetery is running out of space and the question was raised in the cemetery committee meeting on March 26th, 2018 about a section of land on the west side of the cemetery that is currently owned by Dick Whiteside that may belong to the city.  The original plats from the city cemetery show that the land on the west side extends further than the current fence line. City Attorney Guinness is recommending that a survey of the cemetery be done and he spoke with the Lincoln County surveyor, Don "Tech" Parr about doing the survey and the cost would be around $2,000.  Mr. Parr won't be able to complete the survey for a couple of months and he suggested another surveyor out of Bowling Green but Guinness hasn't spoken with that individual yet.   Alderman Short also stated that we could approach Dick Whiteside and ask if a survey had been done when he recently purchased the land to the west of the cemetery.  Alderman Hartley made a motion to go ahead with the survey and to wait for Mr. Parr to complete the survey in a couple of months, seconded by Alderman Short.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
NEW BUSINESS

NEW 2018 COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS – Mayor Wilch
Mayor Wilch appointed the following aldermen to the 2018 committees as follows:

Infrastructure - Alderman Hartley, Alderman Kindred, Alderman Short

Motion was made to approve the new appointments to the Infrastructure Committee by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Hartley


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Economic Development - Alderman Davis, Alderman Hartley, Alderman Harper
Motion was made to approve the new appointments to the Economic Development Committee by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Kindred


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Cemetery / Parks - Alderman Short, Alderman Harper, Alderman Kindred
Motion was made to approve the new appointments to the Cemetery / Parks Committee by Alderman Hartley, seconded by Alderman Harper


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Emergency Services - Alderman Davis, Alderman Hartley, Alderman DeMoulin

Motion was made to approve the new appointments to the Emergency Services Committee by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Kindred


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Planning & Zoning - Alderman Hartley, Brian Hemmer from Alliance,          



Former Mayor Terry Martin - all other members remain the same
Motion was made to approve the new appointments to the Planning & Zoning Committee by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Kindred


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Library Board  Representative - Alderman Harper
Motion was made to approve the new appointment to the Library Board by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Hartley


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Page Branch Park -  Sarah Hunt, Amy Lowe, JoAnn Cordsiemon, Alderman Short, 



Kimber Cordsiemon, Krista Cooper 



Motion was made to approve the new appointments to the Page Branch Park Committee by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Davis


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Board of Adjustment - (1) open position to replace Blake Wilson - all other members 



remain the same


Mayor Wilch announced he doesn't have anyone to fill that position yet

Tree Board - Mike Talbot, Alderman Harper - all other members remain the same

Motion was made to approve the new appointments to the Tree Board Committee by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Harper


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

City Building Inspector - Don Slaughter

Motion was made to approve the new appointment for City Building Inspector by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Short


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Municipal Court Judge - Judge Steve Hilleman with Chris Lapey as alternate judge

Motion was made to approve the new appointments for Municipal Court judges by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Davis


AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

 Update on Regionalization of Sewer Wastewater Meeting - Brian Hemmer/Alliance
The regionalization meeting took place on Thursday, March 15, 2018 and it was a productive meeting.  Our I & I issues were brought up with the regionalization as well as the possibility of a treatment plant.  Treatment for hydrogen sulfide that could occur with the wastewater being pumped out so far was also discussed.  Numbers were discussed that were high level figures at this point.  There is another regionalization meeting on Thursday, April 19th  at 12Noon at Winfield City Hall.  Mayor Wilch would like to have the new members of the Infrastructure Committee attend and Mr. Rockwell has also agreed to attend since he came to the first meeting.   Alderman Short stated that the meeting outlook was good and Lincoln County will need to make some upgrades to their system at Bob's Creek in the near future and having Elsberry on board would help pay for those upgrades.  Mayor Wilch stated that the Bank of Old Monroe representative was also optimistic about the regionalization at the meeting.  Mayor Wilch mentioned that he has been talking with Michael Hartman with the USDA and there is a possibility of more grant money for either the regionalization or the wastewater plant project and he would like to secure the funds as soon as possible.  
Mayor Wilch also mentioned that he is sure that there will be a charge for the flow meter that Brian Marten from MECO Engineering installed to measure our water flow numbers and that this flow meter was not authorized to be installed by the board.  Alderman Short stated that if MECO Engineering tries to charge us for the flow meter that we will not pay since it was not approved by the board.  Alderman Hartley stated that MECO Engineering seems to be trying to discourage the regionalization.   They were critical of the numbers by Burns & McDonald Engineering at the regionalization meeting.  
Disposal of Old Water Meters - Brian Hemmer / Alliance
Brian wanted to confirm how the board would like to have old water meters disposed of going forward.  They have been taking the plastic off and turning in the brass for recycling and the money was brought back to the city.  This disposal would apply to meters that are 10 years old or older.  Motion was made by Alderman Short to continue with this same process of disposing of the old meters, seconded by Alderman Hartley.


 All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried

Authorization to sell home at 913 7th Street - Mayor Wilch
This home was purchased with a block grant during the neighborhood stabilization program and it has been rented for many years but the city can put this up for sale now and 100% of the money will come back to the city.  We can only use this money for further demolition or housing type projects and we can only sell it for up to 1% of what was invested in the home.  They will handle the entire sale and the city will just collect the money at the end.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to sell the home, seconded by Alderman Harper


All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
Update on Software Presentations - City Clerk Sue Hogarth
Our software committee sat through (4) separate software company presentations and we received proposals from (6) software companies and those proposals are included in the alderman packets for review.  City Clerk Sue Hogarth also asked Brandy Vanderbilt who works with our QuickBooks software to put together a sample budget page for our Emergency Services department as requested by the board for your review.  QuickBooks can only go back to the previous year's budget for comparison unlike some of the other software programs that can go back multiple years for comparison.  Alderman Kindred is happy to see that we can do these budget comparisons with QuickBooks and now agrees to keep using QuickBooks instead of replacing our software.  City Clerk Sue Hogarth will put together budget comparison sheets for all the separate budget funds and present those at the committee meetings and the next board meeting in May.  

Mississippi River Historical Meeting "RELAY FOR VOICES, The Great River Run" - City Clerk Sue Hogarth  
City Clerk Sue Hogarth has been talking with Dinah Bradford who is the point person for this historical project and her group will be in Elsberry for a preliminary meeting / presentation and would like to use City Hall for their meeting and asked if the City or any other community organizations would like to attend to help with their historical project.  Alderman Hartley suggested contacting Sarah Hunt with the Elsberry Historical Society.  The ECGA has also been invited to the meeting.  Motion was made by Alderman Short to allow the meeting to take place at City Hall on Thursday, May 10th, 2018 at 3PM, seconded by Alderman Hartley.

All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0
ABSENT – 1 

Motion carried
REPORTS OF SPECIAL BOARDS & COMMITTEES

Library:
Alderman Harper mentioned that there is an alcove area in the library that is dark and it was approved to purchase a motion light sensor to light up that area with the left over gofundme account money in last month's board meeting but the Library Board would also like a gate to block off that area.  The alcove space is about 8 feet across.  Alderman Short suggested having FFA students put up a partition as a school project.   Alderman Harper will contact the library board to get gate pricing and any other ideas and will present those at the next board meeting.  
Cemetery / Parks / Page Branch Park: 
Nothing to report
Infrastructure:
Nothing to report
Emergency Services:

Nothing to report
Old Glory Jubilee:
Nothing to report 
Tree Board: 

City Clerk Sue Hogarth worked with Mike Talbot to renew our application as a Tree City USA member for 2018.  There will be an Arbor Day Proclamation on Saturday, April 21st at Page Branch Park at 10AM.   
REPORTS OF ALDERMEN AND MAYOR

Mayor Wilch:   Welcome Terri Davis to the Board 

Alderman Davis:  It is a pleasure to serve and hopes to learn a lot and contribute to the Board
Alderman Hartley:  Nothing to report
Alderman Kindred:  Nothing to report
Alderman Harper:  Nothing to report
Alderman Short:  Nothing to report
Alderman DeMoulin:  Absent 

REPORTS OF CITY DEPARTMENTS AND OFFICERS

Rob Guinness – Attorney – There was a penetration of our sewer line on 5th St. & DuBois and through a manhole on 4th St. & Powell that we assume was from AT&T/Southwestern Bell.  Brian Hemmer from Alliance called for a design locate for 5th & DuBois and he should have a reply by April 18th.  He hasn't checked on the problem on 4th & Powell yet.  AT&T has denied the claim and City Attorney Guinness has drafted a response to the denial of the claim as soon as the materials are verified.   
Brian Hemmer – Water main break notifications have been sent out via text message to the Aldermen and he wanted to make sure that has been working out okay and all the aldermen said it works out great.
Brian Jeffries – Police Chief – Not present
Paul Mueller – Emergency Management Director – Not present

Tammy Sharpe – Treasurer – Thank you for the appointment
Katie Harper – City Collector – Nothing to report
Sue Hogarth – City Clerk – We received an application for cleaning City Hall and wanted to know if the board wanted to open this up for bids.  Teresa White is the applicant and she will charge $10 per hour and would be available to clean on Monday evenings.  There may be some security / legal issues for cleaning in the offices so it was suggested that she come clean the offices during the day and she could clean the board room in the evening.  Alderman Short requested to add this as New Business on the April agenda. 

A motion was made to adjourn the meeting by Alderman Kindred, seconded by Alderman Short.

AYES – All in Favor 
  NAYS – 0   ABSENT – 1  
Motion carried 

Open meeting session ended at 8:13PM.  No closed session meeting.
